BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on 5th September 2019
[ During this meeting a significant number of contributions were made by members of

the public, many of them directly affected by the Betley Court fire.  Although notes were taken

of all contributions it is not felt appropriate to directly quote personal experiences which

were often of a sensitive nature.  These minutes therefore summarise the main issues raised. ]

246/19
PRESENT:


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Neil Bullock, Dave Hales, Richard Head, Dave Karling, Frank Speed and Chris Watkin.

247/19
IN ATTENDANCE:

Borough Cllr G White (part of meeting).


Dr N Brown.


Approximately 28 members of the public.


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk).

248/19
The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting which had been called to discuss the recent fire at Betley Court.
249/19Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs Daly, Ecclestone, Reah and Walton.



RESOLVED that the apologies be accpted under Section 85 of the Local Government Act 1972 as valid reasons for absence.
250/19
Members considered the declaration of interests in agenda items. 




Cllrs Bettley-Smith, Head and Speed declared a personal interest in the business of the meeting through their acquaintance with the property owners and residents.

251/19
The Chairman outlined the purpose of and procedure for the meeting. It would consider both the incident itself and also the recovery following the fire.



He had hoped that the Fire & Rescue Service’s Incident Log would have been made available in time for the meeting, but this had not yet been received.  The handling of the fire had clear potential implications for other larger and/or historic properties in the area.  

252/19
Dr Nigel Brown was invited to address the meeting.  He expressed his family’s deep gratitude to the community and residents for their support, in particular for ensuring the safety of his father and other occupants.  He would not single out individuals but he felt he should mention the emergency services, the surgery, the Borough and Parish Councils and so many people across the village. It was his intention to rebuild if possible and structural survey work was under way.  He would be forever grateful that there had been no injuries.

253/19
The Chairman invited comment on the incident itself and the response.  A number of residents spoke and raised the following matters:




*  Would like to know the timing of calls to the Fire Service, and what resources were directed, when and from where.




*  There seemed to have been a serious delay in attending.




*  Why was there hesitation in using the Court Walk hydrant?




*  Did the Fire Service hold a record of buildings which required urgent and substantial response?




*  The property had been the subject of a Fire Inspection in 2018. Had it been logged as a high risk property?




*  The safe evacuation  of the building had been because of a very fortunate set of circumstances. Under other circumstances there could have been fatalities.




*  It appeared that it had taken 24 minutes from the first 999 call to the arrival of the first appoliance. This was too long and the community wants an explanation.




*  He attached no blame to those who responded on site. Responsibility lay higher, whether that was Staffordshire Fire & Rescue, the Commissioner or Government.




*  The call centre was centralised at a location in the West Midlands. Did they know the area?




*  There was no attendance from Crewe Fire Station.  Was there a reluctance to request their assistance?




*  There didn’t seem to be a strategic approach to controlling the fire.




*  There seemed to be an inadequate water supply - indeed at times there seemed to be no water supply at all.  If there was inadequate water pressure this needed to be addressed.




*  The high capacity pump (which would have allowed the mere to be used to supply water) was based at Rugeley. Was this appropriate? Did Cheshire have a resource which could have been used?




*  A representative of the Fire & Rescue Service should be invited to a further meeting to answer questions.

[Cllr Gary White joined the meeting at this point having had a previous commitment in Madeley.]




*  In past incidents in Betley both Staffordshire and Cheshire had attended, and both had attended the recent serious fires in Crewe.




*  At least one 999 call had been directed to the North West regional control in Merseyside.  Was there confusion because of the CW2/3 postcodes?




*  There had been a very limited police attendance and it was left to residents to carry out traffic control.




*  There were many properties within the parish which were of historic value and which enriched life.  The Fire Service seemed to attach little value to this.  He felt that the response seemed confused and that the Court was sacrificed.

254/19
Cllr Gary White advised the meeting that had met with the Chief Executive of the Borough Council to discuss the fire and its aftermath.  He had been told that the Incident Log would not normally be released but that any request would need to be via the Commissioner.

255/19
Dr Brown responded to the discussion.  We must await the report by the Fire Service. We cannot go back, but must learn lessons from this terrible event.

256/19
The Chairman indicated he felt the following key issues had been identified:




The nature of the response (timing, appliances used and their location).




Whether Cheshire could have provided support.




Water supply - pressures, availability of hydrants, and use of open water.




Potential for misdirection of calls.




Fire precautions for historic buildings, particularly larger historic buildings..



He also suggested that both the Neighbourhood Plan and the Safer Neighbourhood Panel would wish to consider any implications for their work arising from this event.

257/19
Cllr White commented that the very limited police response on the night underlined his concern that the area’s policing resource was inadequate.  Only six weeks ago it had been decided to leave a local post unfilled; now a second officer was on long-term sick leave, leaving just one PC allocated to an area stretching from Audley to Loggerheads.  A resident commented that this was a symptom of the rundown of public services in recent years.

258/19
The Chairman moved on to the discussion of the recovery phase.  The Parish Council had reviewed emergency planning in the parish on a modest basis in the past and this had highlighted, for example, the role of the Village Hall which had been effective in this instance.  He invited Cllr Richard Head to outline the work done in the aftermath of the fire.

259/19
Cllr Head felt most people would know what happened.  He wanted to pay tribute to Fenella who had been very involved in the response.  As soon as he was aware of the fire he had arranged for the Village Hall to be opened for use as an emergency shelter.  They then used Facebook to appeal for rooms for displaced residents as they felt staying overnight at the Village Hall was an unattractive option.  The response was such that more rooms were offered than were required.  It had been a wonderful community response.  When the Civil Contingencies Unit arrived all displaced residents had been placed.



The Swan opened up to provide a hub for the Fire Service to speak to residents, and for the Red Cross and other agencies.



Subsequently it became clear that most displaced residents wanted to stay locally and he was happy to continue to act in a co-ordinating role.  A crowdfunding page had been opened and the Bonfire Committee had made funds available.  Arrangements would need to be made for funds to be allocated on an equitable basis.



It had been a fantastic and humbling experience, described by one of those affected as “like a millitary operation but so calm and sorted”.  The CCU Director had been amazed by the response.

260/19
The Chairman thanked Cllr Head and invited comment, which included the following:




*  The Parish Council and community response had been absolutely great and everyone should be commended.




*  The displaced residents all had different circumstances and different feelings which were often difficult to manage.




*  The response had shown what a unique community was to be found in Betley.  The people were really something special.




*  A remarkable community response.




*  There was a clear community appetite to assist Dr Brown with the recovery and hopefully the restoration of the Court.

261/19
Dr Brown was asked whether he could provide any guidance on how the community could assist.  He indicated that there was a wish to restore but they were still at a very early stage.  Work would take years rather than months.  

262/19
The Clerk presented members with the following account for payment:



RESOLVED
that the Council authorises payment of the following : 



Design Office


Sandy Croft signs
£     68.40
1376

263/19
The Chairman thanked all present for their attendance and contributions to the meeting.

